At A Public Meeting

of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 2nd day of February, 2009

Roll Call:               Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor
        

        George A. Woolsey, Councilman

                                Derek N. Benedict, Councilman

                                            Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

                                Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman  

Also Present:
        Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town

                                James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                                Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

Meeting called to order at 7:02 p.m.

1.
ROLL CALL

The results of the roll call appear above.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG & MOMENT OF SILENCE 


John Ward, of Colden Park, led the pledge to the flag.

3.
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR AGENDA

Add On     #10 PLANNING BOARD: 

A. Landscape Security: Price Chopper Façade Renovation

B. Landscape Cost Estimate: Orange County Trust   

4.
COMMENTS ON AGENDA ITEMS

There were no comments on any of the agenda items. 
5.
LANDS OF KEANE AND CORKERY:

A.     Resolution of Referral
Supervisor Booth said this is a Local Law amending Chapter 185 entitled “Zoning” of the Code of the Town of Newburgh and the Zoning Map of the Town of Newburgh to rezone parcels on Pavilion Drive. The purpose of this local law is to change the Zoning District from B to AR. 
Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, said this involves a petition from the property owners for a change in the zoning from a Business Zone to an Aqriculture Residential Zone. The property is in the Route 9W corridor in the back portion of the property to be rezoned. The property does not front Route 9W and it borders on the AR District. He said there are three Resolutions prepared and presented to the Board for their consideration. The first involves the referral of the Zoning Map Amendment to the Orange County Planning Department, the Town of Newburgh Planning Board and the Town of Newburgh Zoning Board of Appeals for their consideration and their comments on the requested zoning map. The second Resolution commences the SQRA and the Environmental Review process for the Zoning Map Amendment. In this case the Town Board is the only involved interested agency.  The third Resolution is to schedule a Public Hearing on the Zoning Map Amendment, which is incorporated into a Local Law. 
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MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the Resolution of Town Board Providing for Referral of Local Law Amending Chapter 185 Entitled “Zoning” of the Code of the Town of Newburgh and the Zoning Map of the Town of Newburgh to Rezone Parcels on Pavilion Drive to the Orange County Department of Planning, the Town of Newburgh Planning Board and the Town of Newburgh Zoning Board of Appeals. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey Greene. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.


B.     SEQRA Resolution

MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the Resolution of Town Board Determining that Proposed Local Law Amending Chapter 185 Entitled “Zoning of the Code of the Town of Newburgh and the Zoning Map of the Town of Newburgh to Rezone Parcels on Pavilion Drive is an Unlisted Action and Providing for Coordinated Review under SEQR. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

C.     Resolution Scheduling Public Hearing for an Amendment to the Zoning       

         Law and Zoning Map, for a Portion of Pavilion Drive from B to AR

         (Suggested Date and Time: March 16, 2009 at 7:15p.m.)

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the Resolution of Town Board Introducing Local Law Amending Chapter 185 Entitled “Zoning” of the Code of the Town of Newburgh and Amending the Zoning Map of the Town of Newburgh to Rezone Parcels on Pavilion Drive and Calling Public Hearing for March 16, 2009 at 7:15 p.m. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

6.
SCHEDULE Public Hearing for the Time Warner Franchise Agreement


(Suggested Date and Time: March 16, 2009 at 7:00p.m.)


Supervisor Booth said the Town has been negotiating an agreement for the Time Warner franchise for some time.  


Mr. Taylor said two months ago the Town provided Time Warner with comments, but has not yet received a response from them. It is hopeful that Time Warner will respond this month and the Town can conclude this matter. It is the Town’s hope to finalize the negotiations before the Public Hearing. 


Supervisor Booth said the Town has already had a Public Hearing and approved the Franchise Agreement for Verizon. The new Time Warner agreement is basically the same as the agreement with Verizon. 


MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the Resolution of Town Board Providing for Notice and Public Hearing RE: Franchise Renewal Agreement for Cable Television Service in the Town of Newburgh with Time Warner NY Cable, LLC. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.  
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – abstain; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 abstain; 0 absent.
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7.
SCHEDULE Public Hearing for Local Law Amendment for Chapter 174-45 Entitled “Parking Prohibited at All Times for a portion of Fostertown Road, from Route 9W to Balmville Road, Both Sides

Supervisor Booth said he met with the Balmville Parent Teacher Association and on Friday he met with Chief of Police Charles Kehoe and Deputy Chief John Mahoney, along with the safety officer and the President of the Parent’s Association. The Enlarged School District has devised a pick up and drop off plan for Balmville School. The School District is going to install a new parking lot, when weather permits. At present they use the loop around the building and the existing parking lot to drop off children. Last year the school had an incident where a child hit a car and at that point the district looked for a new drop off system. The Town enforces the parking on the pavement and the district asked the Town to enforce no parking on both sides of Fostertown Road. Supervisor Booth will have letters of support from both the School District and the Parent Teacher Association for the Public Hearing. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the Resolution of Town Board Introducing Local Law Amending 174-45 Schedule XII Parking Prohibited at all Times of Chapter 174 Entitled “Vehicles and Traffic” of the Code of the Town of Newburgh: No Parking Along Both Sides of Fostertown Road Between Route 9W and Balmville Road and Providing for Public Notice and Public Hearing on March 2, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

8.
HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT: Transfer of Funds from Highway to a Capital Project Fund for the Catch Basins for Orange Lake


Mr. Osborne said last year he requested a transfer from the Interfund Transfer Line to the Capital Project. He said as per Councilman Woolsey’s suggestion he is requesting the transfer of $30,000.00 from the Highway District’s Interfund Transfer Line to Capital Project. Creating and funding this work through a capital improvement project will allow the Town to keep accurate records of funds spent. This will help with reporting to the EPA.

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request dated November 21, 2008, submitted by James Osborne, Town Engineer, to transfer $30,000.00 from the Highway District’s Interfund Transfer Line to Capital Project. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

9.
PARKS AND RECREATION: Community Day Bid Option (Fireworks)


Supervisor Booth said last year the Town awarded JULY 4 EVER the Fireworks Bid. The bid option was for three years and tonight he is asking the Board to approve the bid for the second year. 


MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to award the Community Day Fireworks Display for 2009 to JULY 4 EVER in the amount of $8,600.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

PUBLIC TOWN BOARD MEETING     FEBRUARY 2, 2009     PAGE 4

10.       PLANNING BOARD: 

            A. Landscape Security: Price Chopper Façade Renovation

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the Landscape Security dated February, 2009, submitted by Karen Arent, Landscape Architectural Consultant to the Town of Newburgh Planning Board, for Price Chopper Façade Renovation. The amount of landscape bond is $2,000.00 with a landscape inspection fee of $1,000.00. The bond is to cover replacement, if necessary, of all plants within 20’ of the facade. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

            B. Landscape Cost Estimate: Orange County Trust   

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the landscape cost estimate dated December 17, 2007, submitted by Karen Arent, Landscape Architectural Consultant to the Town of Newburgh Planning Board, for Orange County Trust. The cost estimate for landscaping is $26,745.00 with a landscape inspection fee escrow amount of $2,000.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

11.
ANNOUNCEMENTS & OTHER PRESENTATIONS

Councilman Woolsey said the Memorial Day Parade will be on Sunday, May 24th. The date has been changed from Monday, May 25th. Line up will be at 12:00 p.m. and kick off will be at 1:00 p.m. He said anyone interested in participating in the parade should contact the Recreation Department. He said all are welcome to participate in the Memorial Day Parade.

Councilman Piaquadio said there is a slide show on the Town’s Home Page. There is a photograph of President Obama and it is his opinion that this photograph will be the photo of the year. 
Supervisor Booth said the groundhog saw his shadow today, which means six more weeks of winter. 

Town Clerk Zarutskie said Town Hall will be closed Thursday, February 12th to observe Lincoln’s Birthday. He thanked everyone who came into Town Hall this past Saturday. Both the Town Clerk’s and the Receiver of Taxes Offices were open. The Town Clerk’s office will be open on Saturday, March 7th. 
12.
PUBLIC COMMENTS


Ellen Jane Gonyea, Linden Drive, referred to a January 28, 2009 news item on Mid Hudson News Com. She stated the Town can not account for 51 million gallons of water and according to a State audit they estimate the Town is losing $106,000.00 in water revenue annually, times the amount of years the audit covers. Secondly, in this news brief there is $99,000.00 that was been placed in a trust agency account in July 2006. It was classified as unidentified funds from the accounts of the Tax Receiver; further this report says that the Town Board did not take any action to return the funds to the rightful owners or to remit the unidentified funds to the Office of the State Comptroller as unclaimed funds. She said she is painfully aware of the tax increase for the Town. 
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Mr. Osborne said the problem with the water loss or the unaccounted for water is it tends to be through outlets that can not be measured. The causes for unaccounted for water includes hydrant flushing, water main breaks, fire fighting and leakage in the system. There is also the possibility that some meters are under registering water flow, in some sub-divisions there are estimated flows and when a house changes hands the Town receives a correct reading of the register and a final adjustment is made. Mr. Osborne said what the Town has proposed to the Comptroller is to start looking for the unaccounted for water on a quarterly basis to see if the Town can identify if the water loss is a seasonal or annual problem. The Town has also looked at quantifying and keeping track of water main breaks and identifying the severity of the water breaks to determine if there is any corresponding increase for unaccounted for water due to the water main breaks. The Town has, in the past, been subjected to leak detection surveys. All of the leaks that were identified in the leak detection survey were corrected. Through the Orange County Water Authority, the Town has participated in the testing of large meters to see if there are anomalies in the large meters. The results were the meters were 98% accurate. Mr. Osborne said the Town will step up the monitoring of production and consumption to see if the Town can identify what, where and when the Town is losing the unidentified water. The problem is all of the major losses of unidentified water are almost impossible to measure. The best the Town can do is make sure the system is tight.

Ms Gonyea asked when the remedy was done on the last unaccountability study for the loss of water. 


Mr. Osborne said the study was done four to five years ago, but he would have to look up the dates. He said the results were shared with the Comptroller. The leaks were identified and the reports made were repaired. 


Ms. Gonyea asked if the cost estimates in the news briefs are new or after the accountability study was done and stated the repairs have not worked.   


Mr. Osborne said her statement stating the repairs have not worked is not necessarily true. There are numerous ways the water leaves the system, as he has described above and the leaks are impossible to measure. What the Town can try to do is account for the leaks in an estimated fashion. The Town can see if the water losses correspond with the peaks of unaccountable water. 


Ms. Gonyea asked Mr. Osborne if he agrees with the $105,000.00 statement that is in the news brief or is the figure more.


Mr. Osborne said it is his opinion the amount is accurate for the data that was given.


Ms. Gonyea asked about the $99,000.00 loss.


Supervisor Booth said that is not a loss. That money is from when the old Receiver closed the books and the new Receiver came in. The $99,000.00 was what was unaccounted for. The money has been put in a Trust Agency and the Town is working toward finding the owners of the money. A lot of the money is interest, penalties, and overpayments received over many years. Since the new Receiver of Taxes, Mary Lou Venuto, has taken over the office, the books are balanced on a monthly basis. She balances the books to the penny and there are no overages. All of the recommendations that the comptroller has made have been implemented.


Ms. Gonyea asked the date of the implementation on the correction of the report.
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Supervisor Booth said everything mentioned on the report was done immediately after the 2008 draft.     

Ms. Gonyea asked Supervisor Booth if he is disappointed that this came out in January 2009.


Supervisor Booth said he was not. This is part of the Comptroller’s process. The Town was given a draft, the Town responded to the draft, and then the final report is published.   

Ms. Gonyea said that on February 5, 2007 she asked about approximately $550.000.00 in Serial Bonds for the Town of Newburgh, that had to do with the improvement of the facilities in Colden Park Sewer District. She asked if those funds had been expended and how. 


Mr. Osborne said the $550,000.00 was for sewer main rehabilitation for the Colden Park System. The Town has completed three contracts under that Bond Resolution, including the sanitary sewer replacement on Linden Drive. The Town has also done joint testing, sewer liner repairs and sealing on the sewer mains. The last contract is for the lateral repair contract, once that goes out to bid the Town will know the final cost for the sanitary sewer repairs.  


Ms. Gonyea asked if additional funds will be needed.


Mr. Osborne said he does not believe that additional funds will be needed. The cost estimate encompassed all four contracts. It is his hope that market conditions will be favorable to the Town. 


Ms. Gonyea thanked the Board for their time. 


Louis Gerentine, Fletcher Drive North, said his mailbox was hit by a snowplow. He was told by the Highway Department that if the mailbox was hit by the snowplow it would be covered by the Town. If the mailbox was knocked over by the snow then it is his responsibility. 


Supervisor Booth said he will talk to the Highway Department to see when they are going to look at it. 


Pat Williams, Meadow Hill, she said she was at a meeting on January 20th and she had asked about the 17.3 tax increase. She asked how much revenue the increase will bring into the Town. 

Supervisor Booth said in 2008 the General Fund for the Town had appropriations of $18,566,302.00. The General Fund for 2009 is $18,487,001.00, which is a reduction of $79,301.00. The tax levy for 2008 was $7,009,134.00 and the tax levy in 2009 is for $7,349,485.00, which is an increase of $34,000.00. That mirrors the decrease in revenues that the Town received, which went from $8,991,040.00 to $8,632,940.00. The tax levy did go up 4.85% and the revenues went down 3.98%. The revenues are produced from sales tax, mortgage tax, building permits and Planning Board fees. All of these were reduced in 2008 due to the economy. It is similar with the Highway Fund. The appropriations for Highway went down from $6,216,000.00 to $5,942,000.00. The Tax Levy went down from $5,817,000.00 down to $5,540,000. Highway has very few revenues so they stay the same. 


Ms. Williams asked if the mileage for Highway has increased for 2009 and if personnel decreased. 
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Supervisor Booth said that the mileage has increased, but the Personnal is the same as it was at the end of 2008.


Ms. Williams asked if the wage for the Recreation Attendant was in the minutes of January 20th. 


Supervisor Booth said it is in the minutes and that employee has resigned. 


Ms. Williams said she and her husband deliver meals on wheels. They have noticed that the guardrail near the bridge on Tarr Road is knocked over and has been for some time. They have concerns that someone is going slide into the creek.


Supervisor Booth wrote down the information and thanked Ms. Williams for her concerns. 


Bennett Weiss, Echo Lane, wanted to talk to the Board about video taping the meetings and have them posted on the web site, or shown over public access and preferably both. He asked the Board if they were opposed to the idea.


Supervisor Booth said that the Board would not be opposed to anyone taping the meetings. Due to the economy and budget cuts the Town does not want to hire someone to tape the meetings. 


Councilman Piaquadio said he has looked into posting the meetings on the web site. It would entail the capability of having a server with video streaming. The company the Town uses does not have this capability. 


Mr. Weiss said the cost would be in the hundreds of dollars and not in the thousands of dollars. He suggested contacting the high school and asking them if they have a video club. It is his opinion it would have great benefits. It would bring young people to the meetings, people would be more informed of the good things the Board is doing for the Town, and it would show fellow citizens who is engaged in their community. 


John Ward, Windwood Drive, wanted to say thank you for the great job the Town is doing with the Colden Park sewers. He asked the Town to please follow up with the rest of the roads. 


Supervisor Booth said the Town is definitely going to finish this project and then proceed to other districts in the Town that are approximately the same age. 

Supervisor Booth thanked everyone for coming. 
13.
ADJOURNMENT

MOTION was made at 7:49 by Councilwoman Greene to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

Meeting adjourned at 7:49 p.m.

Submitted by

____________________________                  _________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk                  Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk
